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Meeting of Consultative Council on Hepatitis C

23rd May 2007, 7th Floor Meeting Rm, Department of Health and Children

Present:

Dr. Elizabeth Kenny (Chair)
Consultant in Gastroenterology & Hepatology, Cork University Hospital
 

Ms. Joanne Deveney

Executive Member, Positive Action


 

Ms. Siobhan O’Connor

Executive Member, Positive Action


 

Mr. Michael Madigan

Executive Member, Transfusion Positive

 

Mr. Mike Kelly


Renal Counsellor, Irish Kidney Association

 

Mr. John Murphy


Laboratory Technician, Cork Institute of Technology
 

Ms. Michele Tait


Hepatitis C Liaison Officer, Health Service Executive


Ms. Kate Frazer


School of Nursing & Midwifery, University College Dublin 

Ms. Margaret Scarry
Clinical Nurse Specialist, University College Hospital, Galway

Mr. Noel Richardson
Men’s Health Researcher, Health Service Executive

Ms. Mary Rowe


Executive Member, Transfusion Positive

 

Ms. Lara Hynes


Blood Policy Division, Department of Health and Children

Apologies:

Mr. Damien Lowry


Psychologist, Mater Hospital



 

Dr. Suzanne Norris
Consultant Haematologist, St. James Hospital

Mr. Ian Carter
CEO, St. James Hospital

Ms. Margaret Dunne
Administrator, Irish Haemophilia Society

In attendance:
Fiona O’Connell, Health Services Executive (Secretary to Consultative Council) 

1. Minutes

Minutes of previous meeting were agreed and adopted

2. Report from the Working Groups

A)
Information Day 2007 Working Group
It was decided that Croke Park will be the venue for our Information Day 2008. Date will depend on availability. The Information Day Working Group will reconvene shortly. Topics suggested today were as follows:

1. Hepatitis C Database data –  Dr. Lelia Thornton ( separate workshops for each group & general plenary )

2. Nutrition / Dietician

3. Insurance Information

4. Fatigue / common symptoms with advanced liver disease ( OLHHC )

5. Liver transplantation & speaker who has had a transplant

6. Men’s health issues

7. Fatty Liver / Diabetes – Prof Chris Day?

Clinical / medical topics ( inc new drugs ) will be suggested following the International meeting in Boston in October 

B) International Conference Group 

Several Venues explored, Dublin Castle appears to be most suitable. Dates 17 – 19th June 2009 provisionally booked. 

Themes / titles were discussed, and members should consider further and feedback to Council.  The workshop targeting GP,s Practice and Public Health

Nurses was also explored and this workshop could cover:

Psycho-social aspects – how people cope with the stigma of the disease, barriers to accessing services – Gender Focus. Treating the person not the just the symptoms ( include holistic approach ) – a person centred approach; Management of Death, general Hep C education to encourage the use of  GPs / Nurses as a source of Information in addition to the hepatology Units. 
Action: Support Groups asked to highlight areas / issues that should be covered in GP  / PHN workshop.

Action: Council members to consider topics / theme / title / possible speakers further and revert
Action: Michele Tait to consider workshop for administrators outside and in side Irl, showcase how HAA service operates in Ireland

Action: Tender for Council Organiser – Fiona

Action: Contact Prof Aiden McCormick re possibility of running EASL alongside

Flyer for Conference must be ready for ASLD meeting this November in Boston.

C) Database Steering Group

Annual Report will launch in September in Leinster House, date will depend on the diary of the incoming Minister. Preliminary data is being presented to Council on June 20th @ 2.30pm here in Hawkins House ( Room 9.42 ). 
D)
National Consultants Committee
The National Consultants Committee officially reconvened on 20th April in Killarney. Four Consultants attended and Liz Kenny chaired the meeting. Next meeting is scheduled for November and it is hoped that Nursing will also attend.
E)
Management of Death 

Dr. Kenny informed us that the Group examining Management of Death again met on May 11th and a draft document is currently being discussed. The group are due to meet again in the coming weeks and the draft should be completed by September. The draft document will be circulated to the Support Groups and all relevant stakeholders for input & feedback. A lot of progress has been made and universal procedures are being considered for a standard approach to the transportation of all persons who have died including the use of standard piece of equipment such as a bodybag.

3. Hepatitis C Insurance Scheme

Insurance Scheme Administrator, Deputy Administrator and Clerical Officer are all in post and situated in the HAA Hepatitis C Office in HSE Palmerstown. Discussions taking place re. representatives who will meet with the five Insurance companies who have expressed interest in the Scheme. The Hepatitis C Insurance Scheme is live as is the Phoneline. It is hoped that once Insurance Companies have signed up to the scheme an establishment date will issue in late June. Travel Insurance will follow later.

4. Updating the Information Guide

The National Hepatitis C Forum chaired by Michele Tait took on the task of updating the Information Guide. An open working group of Forum members have been working on the guide and the first draft is now complete. The new Guide, in addition to having all information updated will also contain extra information regarding new and existing services. The current draft will be circulated to Forum members for feedback in advance of the next National Forum meeting, Wednesday 6th June. It is planned that a further draft will be available for next Council meeting 20th June. The new Guide should be printed by the end of the summer. 

There are several other booklets and leaflets such as ‘Living with Hepatitis C’, ‘Hepatitis C in Children…’ which are also being updated at present. The clinical  / medical sections also need to be updated ( inc research, new drugs, treatment options.. ) and this will happen later in the Autumn after the Boston meeting.

Action: Liz Kenny will look at ‘Living with Hepatitis C’ booklet re. content

5. Funding

Further to discussion at a previous Consultative Council meeting, Michele Tait gave a presentation on the funding process and structure which guarantees funding for HAA services. Please see powerpoint presentation attached.

Action: Liz Kenny will write a letter of thanks to the HSE for the funding Information presented and also highlighting the inequitable system where Hep C Services are sometimes subsidised with funding from Primary Care. 

6. AOB

Research and Development:

Kate Frazer and John Murphy looked at funding for research and models used in other organisations. Kate explored models used by the Irish Cancer Foundation, Cancer research Ireland and Irish Heart Foundation. 
Many smaller seedling grants can be administered or also bigger project grants which have a built in review system. The Irish Heart Foundation also use a bursary model

( Noel Hickey Grant  ). Research funding can be identified and then pharmaceutical companies lobbied for a similar ‘unrestricted research grant’ amount. 
In order for Council to establish a research grant system, a subcommittee will need to be formed. Council members agree that the focus of such funding should be seedling funding to begin ( would also be open to people who have already begun research and require funding at this point  ) with grants ranging from €500 to €5,000 totalling €100,000 as a starting point. John Murphy identified two very good forms in use by the ICGP and the Science Foundation of Ireland which Council could model application forms on. 

It may be possible to secure funding for research by linking it to the Database which is already a research project funded by HSE Hep C Funding. This money could perhaps be increased to include a subhead for Council research purposes. However the data itself will already highlight bigger issues that need to be followed up ( ie research projects ) and this would be separate from the seedling grant system. 

Action: The estimate process for 2008 is currently underway and Michele Tait will  

highlight the need for increased funding for Hepatitis C to include a research budget. 

Action: Council members to forward suggestions / ideas regarding research to Fiona 


for collation
Home Nursing Pilot
Mary Dunworth has tendered her resignation and will leave her post late June. She will submit her project review prior to departure. HSE is also conducting its own assessment of the project which will be available to Council for review when complete. 
Action: Council will write to Mary Dunworth thanking her for her co-operation to date and wishing her well in the future. 

Home Support

Due to time constraints Home Support will be dealt with at next Council meeting.
7. Date of next meeting: 
Wednesday 3rd July @ 2.30pm Room 9.42 Hawkins House

